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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SATINDER OBEROI,              )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 88-5688
                              )
JADY'S INC., d/b/a BAXTER'S,  )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     A hearing was held in this case on April 13, 1989 in Sarasota, Florida,
before Arnold H. Pollock, Hearing Officer.  The issue for consideration was
whether Petitioner, Mr. Oberoi, was unlawfully discharged from employment with
Respondent because of his handicap.

                            APPEARANCES

     Petitioner:  Robert E. Turffs, Esquire
                  1444 First Street
                  Sarasota, Florida 34236

     Respondent:  Sue Shoenbaum, Vice-President
                  4201 Deepwater Lane
                  Tampa, Florida 33615

                        BACKGROUND INFORMATION

     On February 26, 1986, Petitioner, Satinder Oberoi, filed a Complaint of
Discrimination against the Respondent alleging he had been terminated unlawfully
from his position as General Manager of Baxter's because of his handicap.  On
June 13, 1988, after an investigation by the Office of Employment
Investigations, Florida Commission on Human Relations, the Executive Director of
the Commission entered a Determination of No Cause, and on November 10, 1988,
Mr. Oberoi filed a Petition For Relief From An Unlawful Employment Practice.
The matter was forwarded to the Division of Administrative Hearings for
appointment of a Hearing Officer on November 17, 1988 and on November 29, 1988,
the undersigned set the case for hearing on January 24, 1989.  This hearing was
cancelled due to an unforeseen conflict in the undersigned's schedule, and by an
Order Setting Hearing dated March 1, 1989, the matter was rescheduled for April
13, 1989 at which time it was held as scheduled.

     At the hearing, Petitioner testified in his own behalf.  He did not submit
any documentary evidence.  Respondent presented the testimony of Larry L.
Brockway, a former employee at Baxter's; Susan Schoenbaum, Vice-President of
Jady's Inc., parent corporation of Baxter's; Jeff Schoenbaum, President of
Jady's Inc.; Richard M. Hershorin, part owner of Jady's Inc.; and Petitioner,
Mr. Oberoi.  Respondent also submitted Petitioner's Exhibit A through H.



     No transcript was furnished and neither party submitted Proposed Findings
of Fact.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner, who has fifteen years experience in the restaurant
business, was hired in October, 1984, by the Respondent, Jady's Inc., as general
manager of its Baxter's restaurant in Sarasota.  Since the operation was soon to
be opened, Petitioner was advised that his duties included training employees,
food service, and anything necessary to insure the proper and orderly operation
of the restaurant.

     2.  On April 2, 1985, less than a month after the restaurant was opened,
Petitioner had his first accident, falling through the ceiling while checking a
water heater in the attic, and striking himself on a step ladder.  He injured
his shoulder and neck in the fall.  He did not lose any work time as a result of
this incident though he was treated by a doctor and received medical
compensation for the injury through Worker's Compensation.  Since he continued
working, however, he did not receive any payments for loss of wages.

     3.  On August 21, 1985, he was again injured while working at the
restaurant when he slipped and fell in the kitchen, hitting his head on the
floor.  He contends that his previous injury was aggravated by this accident and
that he also injured his right leg.  As a result of the accident, he saw several
doctors including an orthopedic specialist.  His injury was diagnosed as
myositis, and he contends that though his leg has improved, he still has
residual injuries which manifest themselves in pain radiating from the hip down
the leg, and pain on the right side of his face, and in the jaw and shoulder.
As a result of this second injury, he was awarded Worker's Compensation wage and
medical payments and contends he still has some medical problems which tend to
come and go.

     4.  Petitioner continued to work after August 21, 1985, except for the
initial three days he took off at the advice of his physician, and October 7,
1985, which he took off to help his wife with her liquor license.  His actions
were limited, however, in that he could not lift any substantial weight without
pain and dizziness, but he was able to do the administrative work involved in
managing the restaurant as well as serving and light food preparation.

     5.  Nonetheless, on October 10, 1985, according to Petitioner, Mr.
Schoenbaum terminated his employment stating at the time it was because he was
injured.  Petitioner contends that at the time of discharge, Mr. Schoenbaum
threatened him with non- physical destruction of himself and his family through
the contacts he had.  When Mr. Oberoi asked for a leave of absence to recuperate
and then return to work, according to Petitioner, Mr. Schoenbaum declined,
stating he was injured and was not wanted at the restaurant.

     6.  As a result of his injury, he received $270.00 per week as compensation
for lost wages from the period October 7, 1985 through February 12, 1986.  This
was as opposed to his earnings of $500.00 per week plus benefits when he was
discharged which, Mr. Oberoi contends, amounts to $3,000.00 in lost earnings for
the period in question.  After February 12, 1986, he received no more wage loss
benefits.

     7.  Petitioner claims that prior to his injury he was in generally good
health admitting to a prior history of low back problems which occurred from
four to five months before coming to work at Baxter's.  He contends that this



was not the injury he received while at work there.  While he was working, he
claims, he was paying for his own medical insurance but when he spoke with his
company after the injury, he was advised that since the injuries took place at
work, he should file for worker's compensation benefits instead.

     8.  When Petitioner came back to work after the three day time off at the
time of the second injury, he discussed with the Schoenbaums certain changes in
the menu, and other matters which they wanted changed, but contends that at that
time there was no discussion about the overall cleanliness of the restaurant or
other discrepancies which they now claim support their termination of his
services.  He claims there was no discussion of his work performance at any time
or any indication they were dissatisfied with his accomplishment of his duties.

     9.  Mr. and Mrs. Schoenbaum, who are the main owners of Jady's, Inc., also
have an extensive background in the restaurant business and claim this is the
first discrimination complaint ever filed against them.

     10.  The Schoenbaums decided, at the time they hired Petitioner, to put him
in the restaurant business with the understanding he was to get a salary and a
10% equity position if the restaurant made money for fifteen months.  The
arrangement did not work out.  As a result of what the Schoenbaum's consider
Petitioner's poor management, the restaurant was losing money at a steady rate.
They terminated his employment, reluctantly, because they did not want to run
the restaurant themselves.  The decision was not made frivolously.

     11.  The decision to discharge Petitioner was made after an extended period
of observation during which they determined, among other things, that
Petitioner's daily cash reports for two months were all incorrect.  As of
October 30, 1986, the restaurant had lost over $100,000.00 and Mr. Oberoi was
discharged because he had done a poor job in its operation, had demonstrated a
lack of motivation, and appeared to be uninterested in what was going on.  He
was totally responsible for the operation and the Schoenbaums attribute the
financial loss they sustained directly to his inadequate management and
operational skills.

     12.  When the Schoenbaums began to realize they would have to terminate Mr.
Oberoi's services, they asked each of the opening managers to write down items
they found when they came to work which should have been done the night before.
There were many.  In addition, the bank utilized by the restaurant had reported
that charge slips were not being filled out properly.  Sales appeared to be
going down.  Mr. Oberoi often did not come to work on time and closed the
restaurant early, and waitresses were given keys to come in and open up without
supervision when it was Petitioner's responsibility to be there.

     13.  During the three days in August, 1985 that Petitioner was off after
his second accident, Mrs. Schoenbaum inspected the facility and found it to be
filthy.  Food was not stored properly, the refrigerator was dirty, and other
defects in operation were clearly obvious.  When the Schoenbaums talked with Mr.
Oberoi on his return, they relate, he admitted he was not performing properly.
They counseled with him, pointing out where he needed to improve and put him on
probation.  Improvement was not, however, forthcoming.

     14.  In light of all the continuing deficiencies in Petitioner's
performance and considering the fact that the restaurant was losing money, the
Schoenbaums decided the situation could not continue and on October 10, 1985,
discharged Mr. Oberoi in the presence of Mr. Hershorin.



     15.  Mr. Schoenbaum confirms Mrs. Schoenbaum's testimony.  As he observed
it, Petitioner's performance in the beginning was acceptable and they tried to
work together as a team to overcome the problems inherent in the start up of a
restaurant operation.  As time went on, things did not get any better but
consistent with his management style, Mr. Schoenbaum tried to allow Petitioner
to manage the restaurant without over supervision because he felt Petitioner had
the background to get the job done.

     16.  According to Mr. Schoenbaum, cleanliness, food quality, and the
serving of a reasonable product at a reasonable price are paramount
considerations in the operation of a restaurant and under Petitioner's
management, the restaurant was not meeting those goals.  Mr. Schoenbaum began to
feel that though Petitioner was trying, he was not succeeding in running a
quality operation.  From time to time, when Mr. Schoenbaum would come into the
restaurant, he would see Petitioner sitting and talking with people rather than
managing and supervising.  As a result of his concern, Mr. Schoenbaum warned Mr.
Oberoi of his dissatisfaction and gave him an ultimatum that the deficiencies
must be corrected.

     17.  Mr. Hershorin, part owner of the restaurant, also confirms the
Schoenbaum's observations.  Based on his observations and experience in the
restaurant business, it was his opinion that Petitioner's operation was not
good.  Mrs. Schoenbaum asked him to go in and handle the restaurant for the
three days Mr. Oberoi was gone in August, 1985.  When he did, he found the food
in the refrigerator smelled; there was accumulated residue on the racks; food
had spoiled; kitchen equipment was not even superficially clean; there was
residue on the floor; and in sum, the general housekeeping was poor.

     18.  Mr. Hershorin was present when the Schoenbaums met with Petitioner to
discuss his performance and how the operation could be improved.  He felt the
Schoenbaums wanted the discussions to be of a positive nature to help Petitioner
improve.  They told him what needed to be done and put him on probation for a
period, and it was clear to Mr. Hershorin that Petitioner understood what was
being said to him and his status.  Unfortunately, nothing changed as a result of
this counseling and ultimately the Schoenbaums had to terminate Petitioner.

     19.  Petitioner denies any counseling prior to termination or any
probationary period being imposed.  He claims the Schoenbaums did not discuss
his work performance with him at any time, nor did they discuss shortages, lack
of proper paper work, erroneous deposits, failure to insure that charge clips
were filled out properly, or that he was allegedly leaving equipment on over
night.  Mr. Oberoi emphatically contends nothing was said about his performance
until after he filed his complaint.

     20.  Both Mr. Schoenbaum and Mr. Hershorin deny knowing that Petitioner had
filed a worker's compensation claim or that his discharge was as a result of his
incapacitation subsequent to his injury.  They contend, as does Mrs. Schoenbaum,
and it is found, that Petitioner's injury had no bearing on his termination and
his disability was not the cause thereof.

     21.  Petitioner claims he was never considered disabled prior to coming to
work at Baxter's and had never filed a Worker's Compensation claim prior to the
ones resulting from his injuries there.  A Worker's Compensation Order,
introduced by Respondents, however, indicates that Petitioner was injured twice
before, in 1983 and 1984, and suffered permanent injury.  Admitting this on
cross examination, Petitioner contends he was totally recovered at the time of
the current injuries and that the worker's compensation form admitting to prior



injury was signed at the suggestion of his attorney to facilitate settlement of
a collateral lawsuit.

     22.  Mr. Oberoi also appears to have placed substantial pressure on Mr.
Brockway, another employee at the restaurant, to execute a false affidavit.  Mr.
Brockway claims Mr. Oberoi contacted him so often, he ultimately signed the
affidavit merely to be left alone and during the week prior to the hearing, he
was again contacted by Petitioner with another affidavit which would indicate
that Petitioner was discharged because of his injury.  Mr. Brockway declined to
sign it.

     23.  Though Petitioner contends now he is unemployed, he is the principal
owner of a corporation which operates a restaurant at Sarasota Square Mall.  Mr.
Oberoi contends that the work there is done by his family and that he has no
part in the operation.  This is disputed by Mr. Hershorin who claims to have
seen Petitioner behind the counter there on at least two occasions and working
in the area on at least three other occasions.  Further, when Mrs. Schoenbaum
called out there prior to hearing, she was advised to talk with Petitioner who
was totally in charge of the operation.

     24.  Based on the above, Petitioner's credibility is suspect and
considering the evidence as a whole, it is found that Petitioner's performance
at Baxter's restaurant during the time he was manager there was, for the most
part, unsatisfactory.  It is that unsatisfactory performance which culminated in
his discharge, not the fact that he was injured, filed a worker's compensation
claim, or was disabled.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     25.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and subject matter in this case.  Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     26.  The Florida Commission on Human Relations is vested with jurisdiction
to enforce the law prohibiting employment practices which involve unlawful
discrimination.  Section 760.06, Florida Statutes.  Respondent is an employer
within the meaning of the statute and is subject to the jurisdiction of the
Commission.

     27.  Under the provisions of Section 760.10(1)(a), it is an unlawful
employment practice for an employer:

              To discharge ...  any individual ...
          because of such individual's ...  handicap
          . . . .

     28.  In order for Mr. Oberoi to prevail in this action, he must show, prima
facie, that the Respondent has discriminated against him by discharging him
because of his handicap and he bears the initial burden of establishing
discrimination, McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Greene, 411 U.S. 792, (1973); Texas
Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248 (1981).  If Petitioner
successfully sustains his initial burden, Respondent then must establish a
legitimate nondiscriminatory reason for its action to rebut the inference of
unlawful discrimination.

     29.  Petitioner presented no evidence, aliunde his testimony, that he is
disabled.  However, assuming, arguendo, he is, the burden then rests with him to
establish he was discharged from employment because of that disability or



handicap.  He has shown that he was discharged after sustaining the injuries in
question and after filing claims for worker's compensation.  This raises the
inference that his discharge was based on his handicap and shifts to Respondent
the burden to establish some other, nondiscriminatory reason for its discharge
action.  It has clearly done that.

     30.  Both Mr. and Mrs. Schoenbaum and Mr. Hershorin, all of whom were
familiar with Petitioner's performance as general manager of Baxter's
restaurant, unequivocally stated his performance was unsatisfactory and gave
specific examples of his failure to properly perform his duties.   Cleanliness
was below standards; service was not satisfactory; paperwork was consistently in
error; and Petitioner's managerial and supervisory actions were unsatisfactory.
Each, individually, would have been sufficient grounds for discharge and there
is ample evidence that Petitioner was warned of his deficiencies and given
reasonable opportunity to correct them.  That he failed to do so demonstrates a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for discharge and the discharge here was
not unlawful discrimination but a legitimate and appropriate personnel action
under the circumstances of this case.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is,
therefore:

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued by the Florida Commission on Human
Relations dismissing Petitioner's charge of discrimination against the
Respondent.

     RECOMMENDED this 1st day of May, 1989 at Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            ARNOLD H. POLLOCK, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 1st day of May, 1989.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Robert D. Turffs, Esquire
1444 First Street
Sarasota, Florida 34236

Sue Schoenbaum
Vice-President
Jady's Inc.
4201 Deepwater Lane
Tampa, Florida 33615



Donald A. Griffin
Executive Director
Florida Commission on
  Human Relations
Bldg.  F., Suite 240
325 John Knox Road
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1925

Dana Baird, Esquire
General Counsel
FCHR
Bldg. F., Suite 240
325 John Knox Rd.
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1925

Margaret Agerton
Clerk
FCHR
Bldg.  F., Suite 140
325 John Knox Rd.
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1925
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JOHN S. BALAZS,                  )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )    CASE NO. 88-6026
                                 )
F.I.T. AVIATION, INC.,          )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     The formal hearing in this matter was conducted in Melbourne, Florida, on
March 16, 1989, by Mary Clark, Hearing Officer from the Division of
Administrative Hearings.

     The parties were represented as follows:

     For Petitioner:  John S. Balazs
                      2007 Dunbar Avenue
                      Melbourne, Florida  32901

     For Respondent:  Wayne L. Helsby, Esquire
                      201 South Orange Avenue
                      Barnett Plaza Suite 740
                      Orlando, Florida  32801

                   BACKGROUND AND PROCEDURAL MATTERS

     John Balazs (Balazs) filed his complaint of discrimination with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) on or about April 16, 1988.  He alleged
that his discharge for "ungentlemanly behavior" to female employees was
discrimination based on his sex.  He denied that he behaved inappropriately,
claimed that he was not informed of the details of the complaints against him,
and alleged that if he were female he would not have been discharged.

      After an investigation, the Executive Director of the Florida Commission
on Human Relations issued his notice of determination:  "No Cause".  Balazs
requested a redetermination, and again a "No Cause" finding was issued.
Thereafter, Balazs filed his Petition for Relief, reiterating his complaint.

     Respondent filed its answer and a motion to dismiss the petition.  After a
telephone hearing, the motion to dismiss was denied in an order dated March 2,
1989.

     At the formal evidentiary hearing, Balazs testified in his own behalf and
presented an additional witness whom he designated as a "character witness".
Respondent, F.I.T. Aviation, Inc.  (F.I.T.) presented two witnesses and offered
three exhibits, all admitted without objection.



     After the hearing, both parties submitted written arguments.  Respondent
included proposed findings of fact which have been substantially adopted in this
recommended order.

                             ISSUE

     The issue for determination is whether Petitioner has been discriminated
against, as he has alleged, and if so, what relief is appropriate.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Respondent, F.I.T., is located at the Melbourne airport in Melbourne,
Florida.  The company provides maintenance support and other general aviation
support services for Florida Institute of Technology's flight school.

     2.  Balazs was hired in August 1987 by Thomas Thompson, Director of
Maintenance.  His primary duties were the cleaning and washing of aircraft.

     3.  Thompson left for a 30-day vacation the end of August, and Shop
Foreman, John D. Laudenslager, was in charge.  Almost immediately, Laudenslager
began receiving complaints from female employees regarding Balazs' over-friendly
conduct. Laudenslager told Balazs to ignore the females, and when Thompson
returned, he was informed of the problem.

     4.  The complaints were that Balazs would watch the women arrive at work
and would jump out from behind the door and scare them.  He would also make them
uncomfortable by asking about their personal lives.  He would also meet them at
the gate with exaggerated and unwarranted attention.

     5.  Thompson spoke to the women involved and confirmed their complaints.

     On one occasion, Thompson himself observed Balazs at his work station
washing an airplane.  When a female arrived, Balazs dropped his brush and walked
over to the gate.  As she walked past him, he turned to face her, staring and
leering.

     6.  Thompson discussed the behavior with Balazs and told him to leave the
women alone.

     7.  Balazs' conduct appeared to improve for a while.  His 60 days
probationary employment terminated on October 18, 1987.  Thompson was reluctant
to elevate him to permanent status and to give him the usual merit raise, but by
the end of October it appeared that the problem might have been resolved.
Balazs received his raise on November 2, 1987.

     8.  On November 6, 1987, the primary recipient of Balazs' attentions
complained again.

     Virginia Toole has worked at F.I.T. for about nine years, and presently is
the senior administrative clerk in charge of records.  Balazs started bothering
her almost as soon as he started working there.  He jumped out from behind the
door to scare her, he asked about her boyfriend and asked F.I.T.  students about
her personal life.  When she brought roses she had received from her boyfriend,
he told her he could bring bigger and better.  Shortly thereafter, a bag of dead
roses was found hanging on the gate.



     9.  After Virginia Toole complained again, John Laudenslager wrote a memo
to Balazs reminding him that he had been counselled previously and informing him
that further complaints would result in his immediate termination.  Balazs was
given the memo on November 6th.  He was counselled again by Thompson and
Laudenslager and was told to avoid all women at work.

     10.  His response to the memo was peculiarly cavalier.  He asked the
foreman if he could put the memo on the bulletin board because it was so
ridiculous.

     That evening, after maintenance hours, the company hosted a social
gathering to celebrate the dedication of a new building.  Balazs attended the
gathering and circulated among the females present, showing them the memo and
making derisive remarks related to his claim that his accusers were not
identified and that the phrase "too familiar and overly friendly" was not
defined to his satisfaction in the memo.

     One female with whom he wittingly or unwittingly shared his comments was
Thompson's wife.

     11.  The next day, a Saturday, Virginia Toole arrived at work just as
Balazs was leaving.  He followed  her to her office, put his arm around her and
asked her to meet him at a local lounge for drinks.  He also turned to a friend
who was with him and said that she was the lady who was going to get him fired.

     12.  On Monday, November 9, 1987, he was fired.  Ms. Toole had reported his
behavior again, and his flagrant actions on the evening of November 6th
obviously had not escaped the attention of his supervisors.

     13.  Although he denies leaving the dead roses and putting his arm around
Ms. Toole, Balazs admits that he made a point of opening the entrance gate for
the women and conversing with them.  He denies that his approaches were
improper, but admits that he was counselled repeatedly and was told to ignore
the women.

     He also admits that he knew of no instance where females were overly
friendly with other females or males and were not disciplined.

     His behavior, according to Thompson, was unique, but the company would
discipline others of either sex if confronted with the same or similar
complaints.



                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     14.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction in this
matter pursuant to Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     15.  Section 760.10(1), F.S., provides, in pertinent part, that it is an
unlawful employment practice for an employer:

                  *      *      *
          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse
          to hire any individual, or otherwise
          discriminate against any individual with
          respect to compensation, terms,
          conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin,
          age, handicap or marital status.

     16.  The Petitioner has the initial burden of showing a prima facie case of
discrimination.  If he meets that burden, the Respondent has the opportunity to
articulate some legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for its action.
Petitioner then must show that Respondent's reasons were merely pretextual.
School Board of Leon County vs. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981), Texas
Department of Community Affairs vs. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248 (1981).  In
articulating its reasons for terminating the Petitioner, Respondent is not
required to prove that the employee actually committed the offense, but only
that some evidence exists which supports a rational conclusion that the decision
was not impermissably motivated.  Id.

     17.  Petitioner failed to make his prima facie case that others similarly
situated were treated differently and failed to prove any other reasonable basis
for an inference of discrimination.

     18.  Moreover, Respondent proved that Petitioner flagrantly violated its
specific instructions to stop associating with the female employees.  The
employer's basis for termination was legitimate and non-discriminatory.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby

     RECOMMENDED that John Balazs' Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice be dismissed.



     DONE and RECOMMENDED this 1st day of May, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            MARY CLARK
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 1st day of May, 1989.

COPIES FURNISHED:

John S. Balazs
2007 Dunbar Avenue
Melbourne, FL 32901

Wayne L. Helsby, Esquire
201 South Orange Avenue
Barnett Plaza Suite 740
Orlando, FL 32801

Margaret Agerton
Clerk of the Commission on
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325 John Knox Road
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General Counsel
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325 John Knox Road
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

WENCESLAO LUGO PALERMO,          )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )      CASE NO. 88-5689
                                 )
KUPPENHEIMER MANUFACTURING       )
COMPANY, INC.,                   )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, final hearing in the above-styled case was held on
February 15, 1989, in Orlando, Florida, before Robert E. Meale, Hearing Officer
of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

     The parties were represented as follows:

     For Petitioner:  Wenceslao Lugo Palermo, pro se
                      7505 Armstrong Road
                      Lockhart, Florida 32810

     For Respondent:  Richard D. Pease
                      590 West Highway 436
                      Altamonte Springs, Florida 32714

                            BACKGROUND

     On March 14, 1988, Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination against
Respondent.  Petitioner alleged that  Respondent had discharged him from
employment on March 7, 1988, due to discrimination based on national origin and
religion.  Petitioner alleged that he was Hispanic and a member of the
Pentecostal church.

     On October 25, 1988, the Florida Commission on Human Relations entered a
Notice of Determination:  No Cause.  On November 14, 1989, Petitioner filed a
Petition for Relief.  He alleged that he had been fired due to his inability to
work on Sundays and his membership in the Pentecostal church.  The Petition
omitted any mention of discrimination due to Petitioner's Hispanic national
origin.

     At the hearing, Petitioner, who speaks little English, introduced as his
translator Efrain Gemaz, who resides with Petitioner.  Mr. Gemaz was duly
administered the translator's oath.  Petitioner called himself as his sole
witness.  After being duly qualified as a representative of Respondent, Mr.
Pease called himself as the sole witness for Respondent.  Neither party offered
into evidence any exhibits.



     Following the hearing, Respondent filed a proposed recommended order.
Treatment accorded Respondent's proposed findings of fact is detailed in the
Appendix.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was employed by Respondent from January, 1986, until March
7, 1988.  Petitioner worked as a tailor and performed alterations at
Respondent's store located in Altamonte Springs.

     2.  In the latter half of 1987, Mr. Pease became the manager of the
Altamonte Springs store and thus became Petitioner's supervisor.  As had the
prior manager, Mr. Pease and Petitioner worked out a schedule that did not
require Petitioner to work in violation of his religious principles.

     3.  However, relations between Petitioner and Mr. Pease were not good.
Shortly after becoming manager, for independent business reasons, Mr. Pease
decided to reduce the amount of fitting done in the store.  The effect of this
decision was to reduce the amount of work available for Petitioner.

     4.  At about this time, Petitioner suffered an accident unrelated to
employment.  The accident resulted in an extended absence from work.

     5.  Petitioner received his physician's approval to return to work on
February 16, 1988, but failed to do so.  Without prior notice, Petitioner showed
up at the store on March 7, 1988, and informed Mr. Pease that Petitioner was
ready to return to work.

     6.  Mr. Pease told Petitioner that the work schedule had already been
arranged for the week.  Mr. Pease told Petitioner that the only days he could
work were Saturday, March 12, and Sunday, March 13.

     7.  Petitioner told Mr. Pease that he could not work Sundays due to his
religious beliefs.  Mr. Pease reiterated that no other time was available that
week.

     8.  Petitioner told Mr. Pease that Petitioner understood that he was being
fired.  Mr. Pease told him that he was not being fired; rather, he was quitting
if he left Respondent's employment.  Two days later, Petitioner filed for
unemployment compensation benefits.  He never reported to work with Respondent
again.

     9.  Consistent with his Petition for Relief, Petitioner offered no evidence
of discrimination due to national origin.  Nothing in the record suggests the
existence of any such discrimination.

     10.  Petitioner has also failed to prove the existence of any religious
discrimination.  There is no evidence that Mr. Pease refused to try to
accommodate Petitioner's religious beliefs with respect to work schedules after
the weekend of March 12-13.  The only evidence is that when Petitioner suddenly
reported to work, the only days immediately available were the weekend days.
The record does not even disclose whether Mr. Pease linked the two days, so as
to prevent Petitioner from working the Saturday without working the Sunday.
There is nothing in the record suggesting that Mr. Pease told Petitioner that if
he failed to work the coming Sunday, he would lose his job.  In sum, Petitioner
has left it entirely to conjecture whether Mr. Pease would have failed to make



reasonable accommodation for the religious beliefs of Petitioner.  In fact, Mr.
Pease was never presented with that opportunity.

     11.  In addition, Petitioner has produced no evidence that Respondent is an
employer within the meaning of Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes.  There is no
evidence of the number of employees working for Respondent at the relevant time.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

    12.  The Division of Administrative Hearings lacks jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter because there was no showing that Respondent is
an employer within the meaning of Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes.  Absent
proof that Respondent employed at least 15 employees in Florida during the
relevant time period, there is no basis to consider whether Respondent violated
the provisions of Sections 760.01-760.10, Florida Statutes.

     13.  It is an unlawful employment practice for an employer to discharge or
otherwise discriminate against any individual with respect to employment because
of such individual's religion or national origin.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida
Statutes.  It is an unlawful employment practice for an employer to limit,
segregate, or classify employees in any way that would deprive any individual of
employment opportunities or adversely affect his status as an employee because
of his religion or national origin.  Section 760.10(1)(b), Florida Statutes.

     14.  The provisions of Chapter 760 are analogous to those of Title VII of
the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. Sections 2000e et seq.  Cases
interpreting Title VII are therefore applicable to Chapter 760.  School Board of
Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So. 2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

     15.  There were no pleadings or proof concerning discrimination based on
national origin.  The case involves solely the question whether Petitioner
suffered unlawful employment discrimination because of his religion.

     16.  The above-cited Florida statutory law is modelled on federal statutory
law.  However, the federal statutory law was amended in 1972 to

          illuminate the meaning of religious
          discrimination under the statute.
          It provides that "[t]he term
          `religion' includes all aspects of
          religious observance and practice,
          as well as belief, unless an
          employer demonstrates that he is
          unable to reasonably accommodate to
          an employee's or prospective
          employee's religious observance or
          practice without undue hardship on
          the conduct of the employer's
          business.

Ansonia Board of Education v. Philbrook, ___ U.S. ___, 107 S. Ct. 367, 369 n.1
(1986)

     17.  As noted above, the addition was intended to illuminate, rather than
change, existing law.  As such, the 1972 addition to federal statutory law, as
well as ensuing decisional law, ought to be considered in construing Florida law
in this regard.



     18.  In the Ansonia Board of Education case, the Supreme Court noted that
it has not adopted the proof scheme adopted in other Title VII contexts.  In
these cases, the plaintiff must prove a prima facie case of discrimination, then
the defendant has the burden to produce evidence of some legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action or failure to act, and the plaintiff
finally has the burden to produce evidence that the legitimate business reasons
were merely pretextual.  Id. at 371.  The Court declined to apply such a proof
scheme to the case of religious discrimination before it.  Instead, it proceeded
to the  question whether the employer's proposed accommodation of the religious
practices of the employee comported with the statutory mandate.

     19.  The Court held that the employer is required to offer any reasonable
accommodation that it chooses.  Once having done so, the employer is not
required to prove that alternative reasonable accommodations suggested by the
employee would have imposed an undue hardship upon the employer.  Id. at 372.

     20.  In the present case, even ignoring the jurisdictional deficiency,
there is no evidence that Respondent did not reasonably accommodate Petitioner's
religious beliefs.  After a long and partly unexplained absence, Petitioner
showed up for work without advance notice.  Mr. Pease offered him the only days
available.  As far as can be ascertained from the record, Petitioner bases his
case upon the fact that Respondent offered him a Sunday to work.  Absent
evidence of some requirement that Petitioner work on a Sunday in order to keep
his job or generally avoid problems with his employer, there is no evidence of
employment discrimination.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby RECOMMENDED that the Petition for
Relief filed by Petitioner be dismissed.

     ENTERED this 2nd day of May, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            ROBERT E. MEALE
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 2nd day of May, 1989.



             APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 88-5689

Treatment Accorded Respondent's Proposed Findings

1-3.  Adopted in substance.
4-5.  (first sentence) Adopted.
5.  (second sentence) Rejected as irrelevant.
6-10.  Adopted.  s
11.  Rejected as irrelevant.
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                           STATE OF FLORIDA
                  DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SYRUS HAKIMIAN,                      )
                                     )
     Petitioner,                     )
                                     )
vs.                                  )  CASE NO.  88-6273
                                     )
ORANGE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,         )
PUBLIC WORKS AND DEVELOPMENT         )
DIVISION,                            )
                                     )
     Respondent.                     )
_____________________________________)

                           RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, final hearing in the above-styled case was held on
March 7, 1989, in Orlando, Florida, before Robert E. Meale, Hearing Officer of
the Division of Administrative Hearings.

     The representatives of the parties were as follows:

     For Petitioner:  Syrus Hakimian, pro se
                      3401-C George Mason Avenue
                      Winter Park, Florida  32792

     For Respondent:  Thomas W. Ackert
                      Assistant County Administrator
                      Post Office Box 1390
                      Orlando, Florida  32802-1393

     By Charge of Discrimination dated March 24, 1988, Petitioner alleged that
the Orange County Engineering Department had discriminated by failing to hire
him because of his national origin, which is Iranian.

     After its investigation, the Florida Commission on Human Relations issued
on November 9, 1988, a Notice of Determination:  No Cause.

     By Petition for Relief dated December 8, 1988, Petitioner alleged that
Orange County was guilty of employment discrimination for its failure to hire
him for an opening as an Engineer I because he is Iranian.  He also alleged that
during the preceding year he had been denied other positions for which he had
applied.

     At the hearing, Petitioner presented three witnesses, including himself,
and offered into evidence four exhibits.  Respondent presented two witnesses and
offered into evidence one exhibit.  All exhibits were admitted except
Petitioner's Exhibit 4.  Respondent's Exhibit 1, which is a voluminous
collection of primarily investigative material, was admitted to the extent not
inadmissible hearsay.



     Both parties filed a proposed recommended order.  Treatment accorded the
proposed findings of fact is detailed in the Appendix.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Respondent employed at least 15 persons for each working day in each of
at least 20 calendar weeks during the years in question.

     2.  Petitioner, whose country of origin is Iran, holds a Bachelor of
Science degree in civil engineering from the University of Central Florida.  In
early 1987. Petitioner submitted to Orange County an application for employment.
The application was accidentally lost, resulting in the passage of several
months during which Petitioner was not considered for employment.

    3.  After expressing his frustration with the personnel department,
Petitioner submitted another application in the fall of 1987.  Relations between
Petitioner and the personnel department were strained as Petitioner repeatedly
followed up on his application and demanded an internal investigation into the
matter.

     4.  Although warning him that he was over-qualified for the position, the
personnel department arranged for Petitioner to interview for an opening as an
Engineering Technician III with the Orange County Highway Construction and
Maintenance Department.

     5.  On February 11, 1968, William Baxter, manager of the Orange County
Highway Construction and Maintenance Department, interviewed Petitioner for the
above-described position.  During the course of the interview, Mr. Baxter
decided that Petitioner was over-qualified for the Engineering Technician III
position.  However, aware that a person serving as an Engineer I had quit a few
days earlier, Mr. Baxter summoned William E. Whyte, assistant manager of the
same department, to join in the interview.

     6.  At the conclusion of the interview, Mr. Baxter and Mr. Whyte told
Petitioner that he would not have to submit to another interview for the
Engineer I position.  They did not, however, promise the position to Petitioner,
although the interview had generally gone well for him.  Mr. Baxter and Mr.
Whyte mentioned that the position first had to be made available for then-
existing qualified employees, but they were unaware of any who had applied.  The
job opening had been advertised publicly at about the same time that it had been
posted internally.

     7.  Pursuant to the requirements of the Orange County Commission Personnel
Policy Manual, Section 2.11, the Highway Construction and Maintenance Department
posted the Engineer I vacancy notice for existing employees on February 12,
1988.  The notice stated that the position was delinquent in minorities:  black.

     8.  On February 17, 1989, Mr. Rolando L. Raymundo, a Filipino then employed
by the department as an Engineer Technician IV, applied for the Engineer I
position for which Petitioner was being considered.   Mr. Raymundo also held a
college degree in civil engineering and was more experienced than Petitioner in
the work involved.

     9.  Due to other responsibilities, neither Mr. Baxter or Mr. Whyte pursued
the Engineer I opening for a couple of months.  On April 27, 1988, Mr. Whyte
interviewed Mr. Raymundo, whom he recommended on that date for promotion to
Engineer I, effective May 15, 1988.



     10.  In the meantime, no one with Orange County informed Petitioner of the
status of his application or the fact that Mr. Raymundo eventually had been
hired to fill the position.  This treatment was not unique to Petitioner,
however.  Due to the number of applications received and personnel available to
process applications, the personnel department does not routinely inform
unsuccessful applicants that they have not been chosen for a particular
position.

                          CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     11.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter.  Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     12.  It is an unlawful employment practice for an employer to fail or
refuse to hire any individual or otherwise discriminate against any individual
with respect to employment because of such individual's national origin.  It is
an unlawful employment practice for an employer to limit, segregate, or classify
applicants for employment in any way that deprives such individuals of
employment opportunities because of such individual's national origin.  Section
760.10(1), Florida Statutes.

     13.  Respondent is an employer within the meaning of the statute and is
thus subject to the jurisdiction of the Florida Commission on Human Relations.
Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes.

     14.  The provisions of Sections 760.01-760-10, Florida Statutes, are
analogous to those of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C.
Sections 2000e et seq.  Cases interpreting Title VII are therefore applicable to
Sections 760.01-760.10.  School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So. 2d 103
(Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

*  NOTE:          LAST PAGES OF THIS RECOMMENDED ORDER
                       ARE CURRENTLY unavailable
          the Division's Clerk's Office is currently attempting
                  to locate them for the ACCESS program.
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